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Construction of the New Animal Control Facility


Construction of the New Animal Control Facility


	Recommendations:
That Community Services Committee recommend to City Council:

That a budget adjustment of $5,322,000 (funding source – Municipal Sustainability Initiative) for the construction of the Animal Control Facility (05-17-1550) be approved.


Report Summary

This report requests City Council approval to increase the capital budget for the New Animal Control Facility to address cost escalations and scope increases. By approving the budget increases now, construction can begin this fall and additional cost increases avoided. Additional information is provided outlining the detailed history of the projects and providing alternative proposals to reduce capital costs of the facility.

Previous Council/Committee Action

At the September 22, 2008, Community Services Committee meeting, the following motion was passed:

1.  That the following reports be referred back to Administration to return to the October 7, 2008, Community Services Committee meeting, with additional information regarding any additions or changes that have occurred to the building projects since the original plans:

· Fred Broadstock Pool Redevelopment – Budget Adjustment, 
September 3, 2008, Capital Construction Department report 2008CC7678
· Construction of the New Animal Control Facility, 
August 6, 2008, Planning and Development Department report 2008PDD048

· John Janzen Nature Centre, Phase One Addition Budget Adjustment – Partnership with Edmonton Nature Centres Foundation, 
September 17, 2008, Community Services Department report 2008CSR031
2.  That Administration provide alternatives to increasing the budget to complete these projects.

Report
New information and Alternative Recommendation
· Attachment 3 titled History of Plans for a New Animal Services Facility has been added to this report and provides a detailed description estimated costs of the project.

· Attachment 4 titled Alternatives in Moving Forward has been added to this report summarizing three options that by varying degrees allow the project to move forward. 

· Attachment 5 titled Animal Control Facility Change/Addition Comparison Chart has been added to provide a detailed comparison of the concept facility first described in 2000 and the designed facility now proposed.

· The Administration’s preferred option is the original proposal.

· If an Alternative Recommendation is considered, the Administration recommends option 2 as noted in Attachment  4.

Background

· In the late 1990’s the City took back the responsibility for managing stray pets within Edmonton from the Edmonton Humane Society. In doing so Council recognized that a new Animal Control facility would be required and a Capital Budget was established for this purpose.

· This project was initiated with the new facility site being purchased from the Edmonton Humane Society who has already begun their new building on the neighboring property.  The design of both the Humane Society Building and the City Animal Control Facility creates for the public a one stop campus of pet facilities.  Much has been done to establish coordination between the two operations and to create efficiencies.

· The City has contributed to the capital construction costs of the Humane Society Building and, through separate contract supports, the operating budget of the Edmonton Humane Society.

· Attachment 1 provides a description of the components, business functions, and benefits of the new facility.  Seventy-five percent of the new building is designed for the care of pets and the interrelationships with pet owners. The remainder of the building is devoted to animal enforcement activities and the new Community Peace Officer program.

· Both the Field Officer Enforcement program and the Community Peace Officer program are directly related to ensuring compliance with City Bylaws while the animal area represents the City’s commitment to look after stray pets.  The animal area also represents the City’s commitment to the work and values of the Edmonton Humane Society.

Project Budget

· The initial cost estimate represented the cost of a new facility constructed in Calgary in 1999.

· Through a series of delays, construction cost escalations, and scope increases, the cost of this new facility has grown.  A history of the project is provided in Attachment 2 and is summarized as:

Original cost estimate

$3.8M

Add:  Land Cost


$1.1M

Add:  Cost escalations

$4.5M

Add:  Scope Changes

$4.6M
Total Project Cost

$14.0M

· Administration could begin construction but requires full budget approval before proceeding. The majority of funds are required in 2009 and 2010.  The current project schedule has the construction commencing in fall 2008 and finishing by March 2010 to meet the requirements of the Canada, Alberta, Municipal Rural Infrastructure Fund agreement.  The budget adjustment is required to meet this schedule, and to avoid further cost increases.  The Construction Manager has indicated that a delay in funding until January 2009 will cost an extra cost of $800,000 and a delay the project’s completion.

Project Cost Estimate
 $14,014,200

(based on construction

starting Fall 2008)

Current Budget Available

(General Financing)
$5,883,000

(CAMRIF Grant)
$2,809,200

Funding Shortfall
$5,322,000
Funding Strategy

· The Administration is recommending that the project proceed this fall to avoid $800,000 in cost increases.

· The additional funding source Municipal Sustainability Initiative funding currently stands at $171 million.

· The Administration will bring forward an additional fee increase on dog and cat licenses during the 2009 budget process.

· This strategy would see the establishment of a pet licensing surcharge of $5 for a spayed or neutered dog and $2.50 for a spayed or neutered cat.  Currently, the cost of an annual license for a spayed or neutered dog is $28 and $14 for a spayed or neutered cat.  This would be a fee increase of approximately 18% and would generate between $350,000 and $400,000 per year.

· In combination with projected increases in licensed pets, this would return 75% of the cost of the project in 15 to 20 years.  It is noted again that 75% of the space is related to care of animals and inter face with their owners.

· Establishing this surcharge aligns with the financial principle of “using funding sources that maximize contributions from primary users of certain infrastructure” as adopted by City Council for 10 Year Capital Investment Agenda development  It also recognizes that fully 75% of facility is dedicated to the care of pets and the inter face with pet owners.  The development of this new facility provides a direct benefit to pet owners.  Also, new facility’s location close to the Edmonton Humane Society enhances the current service level. These two points justify the “user pay” principle to fund a significant portion of the budget short fall.

· The Administration will inform pet owners before implementing any approved fee increases.  It has been noted earlier that approximately 75% of this structure will be used to house and care for stray pets.  This communication effort will provide a detailed outline of the services provided in this facility to licensed pet owners who will be paying the additional surcharge.

Budget/Financial Implications

A series of delays, cost escalations, and scope increases have resulted in a funding shortfall of $5,322,000 for the New Animal Control Facility.  The approval of the budget increase and funding strategy will allow construction to begin this Fall and will align with a user pay principle.

	Justification of Recommendation

1. Requirements for the new facility have been recognized since 1999. Approving the budget increase now will allow construction to begin this Fall and avoid further cost escalations The Municipal Sustainability Initiative fund has enough money available without affecting other projects.


Attachments

1. Description of the Components, Business Functions, and Benefits of the New Facility
2. History of Project and Cost Escalations

3. History of Plans for a New Animal Services Facility.

4. Alternatives in Moving Forward.

5. Animal Control Facility Change/Addition Comparison Chart

Others Reviewing this Report

· M. Koziol, General Manager, Capital Construction Department 
· C. Warnock, Chief Financial Officer 

Description of Components, Business Functions, and Benefits of the New Facility
The existing Animal Control facility was built in 1975 and does not meet animal care needs in either capacity of building nor modern care standards. In addition, field enforcement staff is housed at a separate rented facility. 

The proposed new building provides enough space for ten years growth in animal populations and meets all legislated care requirements.

In addition to the space provided for animals, the building includes a start up location for Animal Control Officers and space for new Community Peace Officers approved as part of the Bylaw Consolidation exercise. This will consolidate a number of field activities for better coordination and a reduction of leased facilities.

The proposed new facility is located on land purchased from the Edmonton Humane Society and directly adjacent to the new facility being constructed by the Edmonton Humane Society. This arrangement provides a one stop shopping opportunity for pet owners and enthusiasts.

The new building presents a number of other benefits as listed below:

i. More Space for Pets

ii. More Customer Space Allowing For Better Service

iii. Improved Staff Personal Safety

iv. Efficient Work Flow

i. More Space for Pets

· The move towards best practice animal husbandry treatment, care, handling and temporary animal storage is a requirement under humane treatment provisions and ethical housing standards.

· More individual space and privacy for the strays and larger kennels. The larger space requirements will facilitate greater air flow, temperature regulation, disease control, cleaning and most importantly reduced stress on domestic, stray and feral animals.

· Rooms will be designed to baffle sound. All animal control facilitates are cognizant of disease control and noise reduction for animal and workers alike.
· Design features will not only provide efficiencies in cleaning and care but room design will significantly help to reduce animal fear, aggression, and impact with a more humane care facility.

· Dogs will no longer be facing each other across a corridor. This greatly reduces the stress of anger, aggression, or fear in the animals.
The extensive use of natural lighting for animal areas will also occur.
ii. More Customer Space Allowing For Better Service
· The customer entry and service area will be open, spacious and well lit with natural light. The immediate impact on customers will be soothing, which will reduce stress and anger, improve customer service and the customer experience.

· Two rooms are set aside to give grieving customers privacy or to hold private discussions with aggressive customers.

· Animal services and animal control staff work in the same building. This alone will improve service to the public, informed response to complaints and communication between the functional areas.

iii. Improved Staff Personal Safety

· The customer service area is designed to unobtrusively protect staff from angry or violent customers.

iv. Efficient Work Flow

· Transfer of adoptable unclaimed strays will no longer require daily loading of the strays in kennels, then into a vehicle, and then driving them to the Humane Society. The savings in time, labour, fuel costs will be considerable over time and the transfer stress on the animals will be eliminated.

History of Project and Cost Escalations

The original cost estimate of constructing a new Animal Control Facility in 1999 was $3.8 million. This estimate was based on the cost of a facility constructed in Calgary that opened in 1999 and assumed construction on City owned land.

A $3.8 million budget was placed in the Five Year Capital Priorities Plan (CPP) to be constructed in 2004. This assumed construction on City land, and was based on the price to construct a similar facility in Calgary that opened in about 1999. No design work was undertaken, and inflation was not added to the construction cost estimate in the CPP.
Since the initial estimate, the project has experienced the following cost escalations and scope increases.

1. Cost Escalations – Based on the Statistics Canada non-residential construction price index for Edmonton from 1999 to February 2008, and the City Economic forecast for 2008 and 2009, a building costing $3.8 million in 1999 will cost approximately $8.3 million if constructed in 2009.

2. Land – The original cost estimate assumed construction on City owned land. City Council directed that instead of locating the building on City land, it should be located on land adjacent to the proposed new Edmonton Humane Society building in northwest Edmonton. This would create an animal campus for the public. Land was purchased at a cost of $1.1 million at this site. Only when the land deal was closed could the City start the design work on the building. The additional land cost of $1.1 million has been added to the cost of the project without a corresponding budget increase.

3. Scope Increases – In 1999 the Animal Control Facility was not adequately scoped. A budget was developed without adequately defining the needs of the facility, and without adequate contingencies. Since the budget was prepared in 1999 there have been two significant scope increases:

· Space required for animal handling has increased significantly since 1999. The volume of animals being managed has grown by 25 percent, from 6600 strays in 2001 to 8300 in 2007, and the circulation space, disease control and holding requirements around humane treatment of animals has also increased. Space for licensing, enforcement, and animal reuniting requirements has increase as licensed dog numbers have surged by 20 percent in the last year. These factors have resulted in the need for a larger building than originally contemplated.

· Twenty two (22) additional work stations have been added to the building design that was not planned in 1999. These spaces are required to service the increase in animal control officer’s and administrative staff since 1999, future staff growth and to accommodate the ten new Community Peace Officers.

4. Policy Changes – There have been two significant City policy changes since 1999 that potentially add to the cost of buildings:

· Leadership in Energy and Environment Design Silver – Contractors have indicated that the City’s LEED requirements add from 0% to 10% to the project cost. The added costs depend on the contractors previous practices for managing the site prior to the LEED requirements, plus the administration costs associated with tracking records required to achieve the LEED rating requirements.

· Edmonton Design Committee – All City buildings require approval through the Edmonton Design Committee. These approvals require some architectural finishes on the exterior of the building that may be more costly choices. There has been no determination of cost increases resulting from changes requested by the Edmonton Design Committee.

Project Timing and Additional Cost Escalations
The current project schedule has construction commencing in fall 2008 and completion by March 2010. Without City Council’s approval of the budget increase, construction would be delayed until 2009. This will result in an additional cost escalation of approximately $800,000.
History of Plans for a New Animal Services Facility

	Date
	Description
	Cost 
($ mil)

	2000
	Bylaw Enforcement Facility: Description only, no plans. 22,800 sq ft
The imagined layout and space requirements of this building description were similar to Calgary’s new (1999) Animal Control building. 

Capacity for 36 officers, 8 clerks, 3 animal care staff. 300 cats, 100 dogs, 10 vehicles indoors. 
	4.4

	2002
	Finance adds the capital project into the five year budget plan to start in 2006 and finish in 2007 at cost of $3.8. If completion date is moved ahead to 2008 cost estimate is $4.0 (original estimate reduced as incinerator and run component taken out).
	3.8

	2003
	Architect is hired to prepare a draft design for the new facility, based on an updated program statement prepared in March 2003. Requirement for a new building location is noted. Animal capacity of 96 dogs & 120 cats. (capacity in the current building is 89 dogs & 122 cats). Clerical, animal care & enforcement staff of 40. Indoor parking for 3 vehicles. 16,800 sq ft. 
Intent was to build on city-owned land, so that the allocated budget money could be used entirely for design and construction.

The tentative location chosen for this building is vacant city owned land only 3 blocks west of the Edmonton Humane Society’s current location at 66 St. and Yellowhead Trail. This land was the former site of the Burns Meatpacking plant.( Burns site ).
	3.8

	2004
	City considers the option of purchasing 5.26 hectares of land owned by the Edmonton Humane Society at 137 Avenue & 163 Street and offering to sell or donate a parcel of the Burns site to the EHS for its new building, thus having both facilities in the same location. 

The revenue received by the EHS from the City’s purchase of the 5.26 hectares along 137 Avenue was seen as the City’s contribution to the construction cost of the new EHS building. The value of the 5.26 ha. owned by EHS was estimated at $1.34 million at this time. 

Construction cost of the new EHS building is estimated at $8 million.
	

	2005
	City commits to building at the Burns site so that the new EHS and City facilities will be next to each other.

The EHS Board ultimately decides to build on its own property at 137 Avenue & 163 Street.

Council requests a report for April 2006 recommending on which property the City should build.
	

	2006
	Environmental Site assessment completed for the ‘Burns site’ and a rezoning application submitted to allow construction of the new City facility.

Council decision is to build the new City facility next to the new EHS facility on 137 Avenue.  Negotiations begin to purchase ~1.62 hectares of EHS property.
Land & Buildings Branch reports that cost of a new City facility will increase by $2 million due to estimated cost of $800,000 to buy EHS property, and the fact that building costs are now rising 1.5% each month. Notes that building costs have increased 20% in the past year. 
RFP issued for an architect to design a new Animal Services Building
Revised Construction cost of the new EHS building estimated at $13 million

	5.8

	2007
	· February: Cost of 3 acres of EHS land to build City facility is estimated at $1.1 mil. In 2004 the cost of the entire 13 acres was estimated at $1.34 mil.

· March: Monthly inflation rate for construction in Alberta confirmed at 2%
· March: City Council contributes $1.25 mil toward construction of the new EHS facility.

· Construction of the new EHS building begins.
· June: Architect Robert Ross is chosen from three submissions to design the new Animal Services building. First project meeting is held June 6. 
· Noted that total budget for land, design and construction is $5.88M. Also noted that project must meet Leadership in Energy and Environment Design silver standard, Percent for Art requirement and approval of the Edmonton Design Committee. 
· Building to be designed with space for 47 animal care, licensing and animal enforcement staff and for 25 additional bylaw officers, 150 cats and 120 dogs.
· Construction branch notes that at present prices a building meeting all program requirements would cost roughly $9 mil. Decision made to still proceed with plans for the full program which effectively combines the interrelated functions of pet licensing, animal admissions/care as well as enforcement in one location.
	9.0

	2008
	· First conceptual draft of new building and placement on the site relative to the larger EHS building presented to City by architect in February and reviewed. Second draft completed in March. Size is 24,000 sq ft.

· February: Conceptual plan presented to the Edmonton Design Committee and recommendations noted. Presented again in June and accepted.

· April: Chandos Construction chosen to work with architect Bob Ross and COE staff on detailed building plans.

· May: Negotiations with EHS concluded over purchase of land from EHS for construction of the City Animal Service building. City buys title to 2.7 acres for $1,009,000.

· August: Detailed cost estimate, including scope changes for a completely firm building foundation is $14 million. 
	14


Alternative in Moving Forward

This Attachment will present the implications of three options that provide a way forward in constructing a new Animal Control Facility

Option 1. Adopt a user pay approach through increased licensing fees to fund the entire portion of the unfunded facility construction costs (utilizing Municipal Sustainability Initiative funds). This is the original option presented by the Administration and still recommended by the Administration. Additional details on how the user pay approach would work are provided here. 

Option 2. Remove the entire Animal Control Bylaw Officer and Community Peace Officer enforcement component, enforcement dispatch and clerical support areas from the building foot print. This option reduces the capital cost of the facility by $2,500,000  but shifts to operating costs the value of leased space that would be required as a result of reducing the size of the building.  This operating cost is estimated at between $125,000.00 and $140,000.00 per year.

Option 3. Delay the building construction start till spring 2009 and reduce construction costs through alternate building materials. This option reduces the capital costs of the building by using less durable materials.

Detailed Description of Options

Option 1. Adopt a user pay approach through increased licensing fees to fund the entire portion of the unfunded facility construction costs. (Utilized MSI funds)

Description

Establishing a license fee surcharge aligns with the principle of using funding sources that maximize contributions from primary users. This strategy would see the establishment of a pet licensing surcharge for all dog and cat license categories that would conservatively return 75% to 100% of the unfunded project cost in 20 to 25 years.  For this option to succeed initial funding from the MSI contingency fund is required to allow construction to begin this fall.

Business Case

Licensing Fee Increase
$5 Increase Dog Altered from $28 - $33
$5 Increase Dog Unaltered from $ 64 - $69
$2.50 Increase Cat Altered from $ 14 - $16.50

$2.50 Increase Cat unaltered from $64 - $66.50

Programs such as new animal owner first year free, free puppy license and senior discounts, would still apply.

Anticipated Revenue Increase 400,000/yr.

License fees currently go towards funding

Education and communication programs

Free ride home program

Food, care, Vet treatment

Animal drugs 

Cleaning and sanitation

Lost and found services

Stray Cat and Dog housing

Enforcement and administration services

Municipal Sustainability Initiative contribution and payback model

The initial source of funding for the $5.322 million shortfall will be the MSI contingency fund which has $171 million available from 2008-17.  The $5.322 million plus interest based on Alberta Capital Finance Authority will be recovered through a pet licensing surcharge that would generate between $350,000 - $400,000 annually.  The annual payments of $350,000 - $400,000 would go to the General Financing fund and be used as a capital contingency for any emerging capital projects requiring capital funding, grant matching, and/or funding of ineligible costs.  Based on current ACFA rates the $5.322 million would be repaid in 20 to 25 years.

Strength and Weaknesses

Establishing this surcharge aligns with primary user principles as adopted by City Council for 10 Year Capital Investment Agenda development. It also recognizes that fully 75% of the facility is dedicated to the care of pets and the inter face with pet owners. The development of this new facility provides a direct benefit to pet owners. Also, given the location of the new facility in close proximity to the Edmonton Humane Society, the facility enhances the level of service presently being offered. The Administration will need to clearly communicate with pet owners prior to the implementation of any approved fee increases and value and services being provided.

Opportunities and Threats

Revenue projects are based on maintaining or growing licensed animal numbers. Currently the City has 65000 licensed Dogs and 34000 licensed cats. Recent enforcement efforts over the past 18 months have seen the number of licensed animals increase by 15,000. A continuation of this effort is required to sustain and grow the existing levels. It is estimated that 35% of dogs and 50 % of cats in Edmonton are not licensed. Licensed animals is a critical component in ensuring responsible pet ownership, returning lost animals, reducing euthanasia, and reducing stray and feral animal numbers.

Option 2. Remove the entire Animal Control Bylaw Officer and Community Peace Officer enforcement component, enforcement dispatch and clerical support areas from the building foot print.

Description

The new Animal Control Facility was designed to house the existing compliment of 21.5 (FTE) animal control enforcement field staff, supervisors, dispatch staff and clerical support staff.  The facility was also designed to meet the space requirements for the Community Standards Branch 10 (FTE) Community Peace Officer Program.  In addition, a small space was left to accommodate for expansion of either program.  Removal of this component will reduce the building size by approximately 25% and reduce the building cost by approximately $2,500,000.00.

Business Case

Historically, Animal Control Officers were housed with the animal care and licensing side of the City’s Animal Services.  In 2000, Edmonton took over the handling of stray animals from the SPCA which required a retrofit of the existing facility and the temporary movement of animal enforcement staff to a satellite location.  Up until this time citizens enjoyed the synergies and a ‘one stop shop’ approach of all lost and found, impoundment and release, enforcement, customer service, and licensing all under the one roof.

Over the past eight years the enforcement unit has moved three times to different locations in anticipation of moving back to a centralized animal control facility.  Currently, the animal control unit is located on 157 Street and 112 Avenue in a commercial lease space.  Unfortunately, customer service delivery, animal drop-off and enforcement issues associated with separation from the existing pound facility continue to impact operational efficiency and productivity levels.

Current situation – In 2007, during the detailed planning phase of the new Animal Control facility it was put forward that consideration be given to the possibility of housing additional Community Peace Officers (CPO).  In 2008, Council approved a new CPO program, that included rent and space funding, for 10 new staff. These officers are presently undergoing enforcement training and reside in the Planning Department’s downtown summer-seasonal work area. Efforts are underway to make temporary space within the animal enforcement leased space or find another location for staff. All space requirements and decisions are dependant on Council’s direction concerning the new facility.

Strengths

· Reducing the building foot print would save $2,500,000 in construction costs and bring the building closer inline with original estimates. 

· The animal control enforcement area is in the first year of a four year lease.

· Space and rent costs for both animal control officers and CPO’s enforcement areas are currently captured in existing budgets. 

Weaknesses

· Loss of synergies between the Animal Services, clerical units, dispatch services, veterinary technicians, animal control officers, community peace officers and others will continue.

· Reduced productivity, efficiencies, effectiveness, added fuel costs, travel time, drop offs, impoundments, and release with two locations will continue. 

· Field staff will be required to remain at the facility for enforcement purposes thereby reducing frontline field staff, response times, and complaint servicing abilities.

· Savings on rent and space expenses will not be realized.  Effectively the cost of housing the enforcement and support staff moves from a capital cost to an operating cost and is estimated at between $120,000.00 and $140,000.00 per year.

· Future space rent or capital building costs are likely to be higher than current estimates. 

· Any facility addition, at a future time, will incur premium construction costs.

· The new CPO unit will likely incur lease space renovation costs with this option (unfunded)

· Educational support programs will be diminished. 

Opportunities and Threats
This proposal would require consideration of other housing or location options for future animal enforcement and Community Peace Officer deployment. Moving to a decentralized municipal enforcement model has some benefits however additional work on space costs, operational impacts and a myriad of other enforcement deployment issues must be identified. 

There may be opportunities to reconsider the current budget and finance model for animal control, animal care and licensing in Edmonton. The City of Calgary Animal Control Services operates on a self funding model whereby licensing revenues fund their existing building purchase, staffing, vehicle purchase and educational programs. Consideration of this future approach bares further review.

Option 3. Delay the building construction start till spring 2009 and reduce costs through alternate construction, program, and landscaping materials.

Business Case
Administration approached the construction management company and architect, retained to oversee construction of the new facility, with a request to reduce the overall building cost. After discussions with the construction manager, chief estimator and company manager a number of strategies were put on the table. In consideration of this cost cutting exercise a number of assumptions were made to ensure critical building elements were not undermined. 
Assumptions
· Any building changes will not impact the integrity of animal treatment or care, negatively impact humane housing requirements, sanitation needs, or contribute to unnecessary animal distress. 

· Any changes will not impact the safety or security of staff.

· Any changes will not impact LEED silver standards or Edmonton Design Committee requirements

· Any changes will not jeopardize CAMRIF funding.

Cost Reduction Strategies

Wall system Kennel Area
$200,000.00

Flooring 


$100,000.00

Landscaping


$ 50,000.00
Total



$350,000.00

Strength and Weaknesses

Wall System:  A move to high impact drywall or equivalent from concrete wall construction will reduce the durability of the kennel area. High sanitation requirements, daily cleaning and animal impact will have a significant impact on the durability and lifespan of the replacement walls in the kennel area.

Flooring:  Change epoxy flooring to less durable material. Less durable material will likely reduce life span of flooring and represent high cleaning and care costs.  This also has a sanitation implication.

Landscaping:  A reduced landscaping budget will reduce tree and shrub counts, hard and soft landscaping by 30 percent. The over aesthetic appeal of the area surrounding the building will be reduced.

Animal Control Facility Change/Addition Comparison Chart

	Animal Control Facility
	2000 Proposal
	2008 Proposal
	Additions/Changes

Increase

(Decrease)

	Size
	22,800 sq ft


	26,400 sq ft
	3600 sq ft

	Staff – Admin and Enforcement
	40 FTE
	41 FTE
	1 FTE

	Staff – Peace Officers
	0
	10 FTE
	10 FTE

	Staff - Growth
	10 FTE
	12 FTE
	2 FTE

	Animal Handling:
Dogs

Cats

Quarantine area 

Exotic holding area

Exam room 

Drug room

After hours holding room

Equipment/trap Storage room

Chemical storage room

Vet Tech Admitting area

Incinerator 

Freezer

Euthanasia Room

Bathing/disinfecting area

Food storage/prep area


	100

300

2 

1

1 double/split 

1

1 

1

1

1

1

1

0

0

0
	120

150

2

1

2 exam rooms 

1 

1

1

1

0 see exam room

0

1

1

1

1
	20

(150)

(No Incinerator)

Euthanasia Room

Bathing/disinfecting Food storage/prep areas

	Public:

Lobby Area

General animal admitting area

Public washrooms; each gender

Public vehicle stalls 

Outdoor runs and viewing area 

Interview Rooms
	1

1

2
20
2 
0


	1 (release/waiting)

1

2
33 

0

2 

	13 public stalls

(No Outdoor Run/View)

2 interview rooms (grieving/hostile customers)


	Administration:
Cashier counter

Release and waiting area

Space for Vet and Techs

Administration Area 

Animal Dispatch

File room

Office supplies and uniforms storage

Boardroom: staff muster, training and storage


Meeting/lunch room 

Secure cash handling area


	Double space

1
0

1

1

1

1

30 capacity

1
0
	2 separated counter areas 
1

1

1

1

1

1
40 capacity 

1 combined/lunch 

1
	Vet/Vet Tech space
10 Capacity increase

Cash Handling Area

	Vehicle:

Vehicle washing area

Vehicle secure stalls

Vehicle CPO Officers

Vehicle stalls staff


	1
13

0
40

	0

19

5
48
	(no wash area)
6 stalls

5 spaces new officers

8 stalls

	Building Support
Space:
Washrooms

Showers

Lockers

Mechanical space, meters

Electrical/Tel space

Maintenance storage.

Equip storage area

Laundry room

Security and public address system
	2
yes
yes
1
1

1

1
0
	2

yes

yes

1
1

1

0
1


	Laundry room

Security/public address system



	LEED Silver
	0
	1
	LEED Silver (Policy and for CAMRIF grant)

	Municipal Art Policy
	0
	1%
	1%

	Edmonton Design Committee
	0
	1
	Some addition costs incurred

	Total Cost Estimate
	4.4 Million
	
	


Program Additions (*funded)

Construction

LEED Silver Standards 

Edmonton Design Committee

Municipal Art requirements
3600 Sq Ft  (see room requirements)
Staffing

*1 FTE Staff

*10 FTE Peace Officers space rent 

2 FTE Staff Growth 

Animal Husbandry/Humane requirements

Space for 20 Dogs

Euthanasia Room 
Bathing/disinfecting food storage/prep areas
Laundry room 

Public Service

13 additional public stalls (joint parking with EHS 40 park stalls)

2 interview rooms for grieving, upset customers and enforcement purposes

Security and public address system

Administration

Cash handling area (cash audit recommendation)

Vet and Vet Tech office space 

*5 Vehicle stalls for new peace officers

6 Stalls for anticipated growth

8 Stalls for existing staff

10 increase Boardroom capacity 

Program Deletions
Space for 150 Cats

No incinerator (use EHS)

No outdoor run and viewing area

Indoor storage for all vehicles
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